

Minimum Wage a Big Winner on Election Day

On Election Day 2016, the minimum wage was a big winner, with voters backing minimum wage increases on the ballot. Voters in four states (Arizona, Colorado, Maine and Washington) and one city (Flagstaff, AZ) backed minimum wage increases ranging from \$12 to \$15 an hour, delivering raises for about 2.1 million workers. In Maine and Flagstaff, voters also approved a gradual phase-out of the outdated subminimum wage for tipped workers — a historic step forward for these marginalized workers that will finally guarantee them the same minimum wage as other workers. And in South Dakota, voters soundly rejected a proposal that would have lowered the minimum wage for young workers.

As voters signal deep frustration with the economy and Congress's obstruction of efforts to raise pay, these ballot wins bring to 19 million the total number of workers receiving minimum wage increases since the Fight for \$15 launched in 2012 – and build momentum for further action at the federal, state and local levels.

1. Minimum Wage Ballot Victories in Four States Deliver Raises for 2.1 Million Workers

Voters in Arizona, Colorado, Maine and Washington State, together with Flagstaff, AZ, all approved significant minimum wage increases. The Arizona and Washington State measures also expanded paid sick days protections for workers in the state.

In Maine and Flagstaff, the wage initiatives include a gradual phase-out of the outdated subminimum wage for tipped workers. These historic wins for the One Fair Wage movement mark the first time in 30 years that a state or city has eliminated the subminimum tipped wage, which restaurant industry lobbying has kept frozen at a shocking \$2.13 at the federal level.

The Flagstaff measure is the first \$15 minimum wage victory outside of the coasts and signals the robust spread of the Fight for \$15 movement nationally.

Together, these increases will deliver raises for 2.1 million works and inject more than \$3.5 billion into state economies. See Table 1, below.

Table 1: Impact of Minimum Wage Ballot Initiatives, November 2016

Jurisdiction	Minimum Wage	Vote (%)	No. Affected Workers	Econ. Impact (Per Year)	Includes Paid Sick Days	Includes One Fair Wage
Arizona	\$12.00 by 2020	59%	757,000 ²	not available	✓	
Colorado	\$12.00 by 2020	54%	477,000³	\$400 million ⁴		
Maine	\$12.00 by 2020	55%	181,000⁵	\$630 million ⁶		✓
Washington	\$13.50 by 2020	60%	621,700 ⁷	\$2.5 billion ⁸	✓	
Flagstaff, AZ	\$15.00 by 2021	53%	22,000 ⁹	\$200 million ¹⁰		✓
	Total		2,058,700	\$3.53 billion		

2. Brings to 19 Million the Total Number of Workers Winning Minimum Wage Raises Nationwide Since the Fight for \$15 Launched

With raises for 2.1 million more workers, this week's minimum wage victories bring to 19 million the total number of U.S. workers for whom minimum wage increases have been approved since fast food workers walked off of their jobs in late 2012. The Fight for \$15 and a union that they launched has spurred the most significant action in decades to raise the minimum wage, including putting 10 million workers on a path to a \$15 wage. See Tables 2, 3 and 4, below.

Table 2: Total Number of Workers Benefiting from Minimum Wage Increases Since 2012

	Number of Affected Workers
Raises approved by voters on Nov. 8, 2016 (Table 1)	2,058,700
Raises under other minimum wage law increases since 2012 (Table 3)	15,006,745
Raises under individual employer minimum wage increases since 2012 (Table 4)	1,902,012
Total	18,967,457

Table 3: Workers Benefiting from Minimum Wage Law Increases Since 2012, Not Including 2016 Ballot Proposals¹¹

	Year	Wage and Phase-In	Number of
Jurisdiction	Approved	Schedule	Affected Workers
Arkansas	2014	\$8.50 by 2017	130,800
		7	48,000 Error!
Alaska	2014	\$9.75 by 2016	Bookmark not
		, ,	defined.
California –			
Includes workers benefiting from	2016	\$15.00 by 2022 - 2023	5,489,000 ¹²
local laws, except Los Angeles City,	2010	\$13.00 by 2022 - 2023	3,403,000
San Jose and San Francisco			
Connecticut	2014	\$10.10 by 2017	227,000
Delaware	2013	\$8.25 by 2015	40,000
Hawaii	2014	\$10.10 by 2018	99,000
Maryland	2014	\$10.10 by 2018	375,000
Massachusetts	2014	\$11.00 by 2017	605,000
Michigan	2014	\$9.25 by 2018	940,000
Minnesota	2014	\$9.50 by 2016	325,000
Nebraska	2014	\$9.00 by 2016	146,000
New Jersey	2013	\$8.25 by 2015	429,000
		\$15.00 by 2019 - 2020 (NYC)	
New York –	2046	\$15.00 by 2022 (Long Island &	2.4.52.2.4513
Includes raises for fast food, state	2016	Westchester County)	3,162,345 ¹³
and public sector workers		\$12.50 by 2021 (Upstate, with path toward \$15)	
		\$12.50, \$13.50, \$14.75 by	
Oregon	2016	\$12.50, \$15.50, \$14.75 by 2022	623,300
Rhode Island	2014, 2015	\$9.60 by 2016	12,000
South Dakota	2014	\$8.50 by 2015	62,000
Vermont	2014	\$10.50 by 2018	57,000
West Virginia	2014	\$8.75 by 2016	114,000
		State Subtotal	12,884,445
Albuquerque, NM	2012	\$8.50 by 2013	Unknown
Bernalillo County, NM	2013	\$8.50 by 2014	10,000
Chicago, IL	2014	\$13.00 by 2019	410,000
Cook County, IL	2016	\$13.00 by 2020	200,00014
Johnson County, IA	2015	\$10.10 by 2017	10,100
Las Cruces, NM	2014	\$10.10 by 2019	17,500
Linn County, IA	2016	\$10.25 by 2019	18,400
Los Angeles, CA	2015	\$15.00 by 2020 - 2021	609,000
Miami Beach, FL	2016	\$13.31 by 2021	Unknown
Montgomery County, MD	2013	\$11.50 by 2017	80,000
Polk County, IA	2016	\$10.75 by 2019	60,000
Prince George's County, MD	2013	\$11.50 by 2017	Unknown
San Francisco, CA	2014	\$15.00 by 2018	142,000
San Jose, CA	2016	\$15.00 by 2019	115,000
Santa Fe County, NM	2014	\$10.66 by 2014	28,000
St. Louis, MO	2015	\$11.00 by 2018	Not in force

Seattle, WA	2014	\$15.00 by 2017 - 2021	102,000 ¹⁵
SeaTac, WA	2013	\$15.00 by 2014	6,300 ¹⁶
Wapello County, IA	2016	\$10.10 by 2019	Unknown
Washington, DC	2016	\$15.00 by 2020	114,000 ¹⁷
		Local Subtotal	1,922,300
Executive Order for Federal Contractors	2014	\$10.10 by 2015	200,00018
Federal Subtotal 200,000			
Workers Receiving Raises from Minimum Wage Law Increases Since 2012 15,006,745			

Table 4: Workers Benefiting from Individual Employer Minimum Wage Increases Since 2012¹⁹

	Year	Wage and Phase-In	No. Affected
Employer	Approved	Schedule	Workers
Facebook ²⁰	2015	\$15.00 by 2015	Unknown
University of California ²¹	2015	\$15.00 by 2017	3,200
Earth Friendly Products ²²	2014	\$17.00 by 2014	Unknown
Internet Truck Stop ²³	2015	\$15.00 by 2015	110
First Green Bank ²⁴	2014	\$14.40 by 2015	10
C1 Bank ²⁵	2015	\$15.00 by 2015	30
JM Family Enterprises ²⁶	2015	\$16.00 by 2015	400
John Hopkins Hospital ²⁷	2014	\$15.00 by 2017	2,000
Massachusetts –			
Home care workers who are			
members of SEIU 1199 Healthcare	2015	\$15.00 by 2018	35,000 ²⁸
Workers East and whose clients are			
covered by Medicaid			
Lynn Community Health Center ²⁹	2014	\$15.00 by 2016	550
Curriculum Associates ³⁰	2015	\$15.00 by 2015	22
Boston Medical Center ³¹	2015	\$15.00 by 2016	200
Tufts Medical Center ³²	2015	\$15.00 by 2017	225
Beth Israel Deaconess Medical	2015	\$15.00 by 2016	850
Center ³³	2013	\$13.00 by 2010	630
Bridj ³⁴	2015	\$15.00 by 2015	40
Moo Cluck Moo ³⁵	2014	\$15.00 by 2014	20
Alina Health Hospitals ³⁶	2015	\$15.00 by 2018	3,000
University of Minnesota ³⁷	2015	\$15.00	1,500
University of Rochester ³⁸	2014	\$15 by 2017	1,700
Hudson River HealthCare ³⁹	2015	\$15.00 by 2015	180
New York University (students) ⁴⁰	2016	\$15.00 by 2018	Unknown
Columbia University (students) ⁴¹	2016	\$15.00 by 2019	Unknown
Hello Alfred ⁴²	2016	\$18.00 by 2016	100
Ruby Receptionists ⁴³	2015	\$15.00 by 2015	150
Duquesne University ⁴⁴	2015	\$16.00 by 2015	168
Washington Hospital, PA ⁴⁵	2016	\$15.00 by 2019	400
University of Pittsburgh Medical Center ⁴⁶	2016	\$15.00 by 2021	10,000

Golden Living, Genesis Healthcare, & Oak Health nursing homes ⁴⁷	2016	\$15.00	5,000
Ben & Jerry's ⁴⁸	2015	\$16.92	Unknown
Seattle Central Co-Op grocery		· ·	
Store ⁴⁹	2015	\$15.36 by 2015	125
University of Washington ⁵⁰	2015	\$15.00 by 2017	5,500
UW Credit Union ⁵¹	2016	\$15.00 by 2017	500
Aetna ⁵²	2015	\$16.00 by 2015	5,700
Amalgamated Bank ⁵³	2015	\$15.00 by 2015	425
Endurance International Group ⁵⁴	2015	\$14.00 by 2015	1,500
Nationwide Mutual Insurance ⁵⁵	2015	\$15.00 by 2016	900
Allstate ⁵⁶	2016	\$15.00 by 2016	4,100
Jackson Lab ⁵⁷	2016	\$15.00 by 2016	800
Missouri Home Care Workers ⁵⁸	2014	\$10.15	12,000
McDonald's (corpowned stores) ⁵⁹	2015	\$10.00 by 2016	90,000
Walmart ⁶⁰	2015	\$10.00 by 2016	1,200,000
TJX Companies (TJ Maxx, Marshalls,	2015	\$10.00 by 2016	79,200
Home Goods, Sierra Trading Post) ⁶¹	2014	Ć10.00 h., 2015	CE 000
Gap Inc. ⁶² Ikea ⁶³	2014	\$10.00 by 2015	65,000
	2014	\$10.76 by 2015	5,500
Target ⁶⁴ Starbucks ⁶⁵	2016	\$10.00 by 2016	76,200
	2016	5% - 15% over current pay	150,000
JP Morgan Chase ⁶⁶	2016	\$12.00 - \$16.50	18,000
Costco ⁶⁷	2016	\$13.00 - \$13.50	67,600
California State University ⁶⁸	2016	10.5% over current pay	26,000
Los Angeles Unified School District (SEIU) ⁶⁹	2014	\$15.00 by 2016	20,000
Steward Health Care Hospitals (SEIU) ⁷⁰	2016	Up to \$15.00	5,000
Denver Janitorial Workers (SEIU) ⁷¹	2016	\$15.00 by 2020	2,400
Consulate Health Care ⁷²	2016	\$10.40 - \$15.00	700
Popolo Italian Eatery ⁷³	2016	\$15.00	7
Delta Diner ⁷⁴	2015	\$15.00	Unknown
Hermit Woods Winery ⁷⁵	2016	\$15.00 by 2016	Unknown
Knack Factory ⁷⁶	2015	\$15.00	Unknown
Workers Receiving Raises from Individu 2012	al Employer M	inimum Wage Increases Since	1,902,012

3. Historic Wins for the One Fair Wage Movement to Eliminate the Tipped Subminimum Wage

In Maine and Flagstaff, AZ, the minimum wage increases voters approved include provisions that gradually eliminate the subminimum wage for tipped workers. They mark a historic step forward for the "One Fair Wage" movement, making Maine and Flagstaff the first state and city to fully phase out the subminimum tipped wage in more than 30 years.⁷⁷

The One Fair Wage movement seeks to eliminate the outmoded subminimum wage for tipped workers across the country, which allows employers to pay tipped workers as little as \$2.13 per hour. Although employers are supposed to make up the difference in workers' pay when tips fall short of bringing them up to the full minimum wage, many do not. Top wage enforcement authorities such as the U.S. Department of Labor warn that these complex rules are too difficult to enforce – and that, as a result, wage theft is endemic in restaurants and other industries that heavily rely on a tipped workforce.

In Maine, an estimated 24,000 tipped workers – the overwhelming majority of them women – will receive long overdue raises as the tipped wage is gradually phased out.⁷⁹ In Flagstaff, approximately 3,550 tipped workers will receive raises.⁸⁰

Tipped workers in Maine and Flagstaff will join the more than 1.1 million tipped workers in seven other states – Alaska, California, Minnesota, Montana, Nevada, Oregon and Washington – that have, for decades, prohibited lower pay for workers who earn gratuities.⁸¹

4. The Next Wave of State Minimum Wage Campaigns Could Raise Pay for 3 to 5 Million More Workers

Momentum continues to build in the states for action on wages – especially the \$15 minimum wage. Grassroots coalitions and elected leaders in the following states are exploring campaigns for minimum wage increases over the next two years: New Jersey (\$15.00), Connecticut (\$15.00), Rhode Island (\$15.00), Vermont (\$15.00), New Hampshire (\$15.00 and \$12.00), Massachusetts (\$15.00), and Ohio (TBD).

And building on the Maine and Flagstaff wins, states and cities, including Washington, D.C., will be launching campaigns to repeal the outmoded subminimum wage for tipped workers.

Success in these campaigns would raise pay for somewhere between 4 and 5.7 million more workers. See Table 5.

Table 5: Workers Who Could Benefit from Possible State Minimum Wage Campaigns in 2017 - 2018

State	Workers Earning under \$1282	Workers Earning under \$1583
Connecticut	356,071	524,403
Massachusetts	687,894	1,010,966
New Hampshire	154,927	225,305
New Jersey	957,379	1,354,468
Ohio	1,612,661	2,264,247
Rhode Island	121,101	187,287
Vermont	71,785	116,765
Washington, D.C. – One Fair Wage for	Estimates not available	
Tipped Workers	Estimates not available	Estimates not available
Total	3,961,818	5,683,441

ENDNOTES

- ¹ Ballotpedia, *South Dakota Decreased Youth Minimum Wage Veto Referendum, Referred Law 20 (2016)*, https://ballotpedia.org/South Dakota Decreased Youth Minimum Wage Veto Referendum, Referred Law 20 (2016).
- ² Does not include Flagstaff, which is listed separately. See David Cooper, *State Tables: Characteristics of Workers Who Would be Affected by Increasing the Federal Minimum Wage to \$12 by July 2020*, Economic Policy Institute, May 7, 2015, http://www.epi.org/files/2015/revised-minimum-wage-state-tables.pdf for original estimate of 779,000 affected workers statewide.
- ³ Estimates provided by the Bell Policy Center, a member of the Colorado Families for a Fair Wage.
- ⁴ Colorado Families for a Fair Wage, *Frequently Asked Questions*, "How Will Raising the Minimum Wage Affect Colorado's Economy?" http://www.coloradofamiliesforafairwage.org/fags/.
- ⁵ Maine Center for Economic Policy, *Restoring the Value of Work: A \$12 Minimum Wage will Strengthen Maine's Economy and Enable Working Mainers to Make Ends Meet*, August 2016, http://www.mecep.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/08/Minimum-wage-brief final 08-17-16.pdf.
- ⁶ Ibid.
- ⁷ Does not include Seattle or SeaTac. For original estimate, see Raise up Washington, *Frequently Asked Questions*, "Who Earns Less than \$13.50 an Hour in Washington?" http://www.raiseupwa.com/faq/.
- ⁸ Raise up Washington, *Frequently Asked Questions*, "What is the Impact of Raising the Minimum Wage on Businesses and the Economy?" http://www.raiseupwa.com/faq/.
- ⁹ Flagstaff Needs a Raise, *Why*, "What are Examples of Low Wage Occupations and How Many People in Flagstaff are Employed in These Occupations?" http://flagstaffneedsaraise.com/why/.
- ¹⁰ Flagstaff Needs a Raise, *Why*, "How Will the Local Economy Benefit from the Increased Minimum Wage?" http://flagstaffneedsaraise.com/why/.
- ¹¹ Worker impact estimates do not include localities which passed minimum wage increases, but were later preempted by state law, such as Birmingham, AL. For a comprehensive list of jurisdictions, wage and phase-in schedule, see National Employment Law Project, *Recent State Minimum Wage Laws and Current Campaigns*, http://www.raisetheminimumwage.com/pages/state-minimum-wage; and *Local Minimum Wage Laws and Current Campaigns*, RaiseTheMinimumWage.com,
- http://www.raisetheminimumwage.com/pages/local-minimum-wage. Worker impact estimates supplemented by Fight for \$15.

 12 Ken Jacobs and Ian Perry, \$15 Minimum Wage in California: Who Would be Affected by the Proposal to Raise California's Minimum Wage?, Center for Labor Research & Education, University of California-Berkeley, March 2016,
- http://laborcenter.berkeley.edu/15-minimum-wage-in-california/. Does not include Los Angeles, San Jose and San Francisco, which are listed under local laws.
- ¹³ David Cooper, Raising the New York state minimum wage to \$15 by July 2021 would lift wages for 3.2 million workers, Economic Policy Institute, January 2016, http://www.epi.org/publication/raising-new-york-state-minimum-wage-to-15/.
- ¹⁴ Alexia Elejalde-Ruiz, "Cook County Approves \$13 Hourly Minimum Wage Affecting Suburbs," *Chicago Tribune*, October 26, 2016, http://www.chicagotribune.com/business/ct-cook-county-minimum-wage-hike-1026-biz-20161025-story.html.
- ¹⁵ Nicole Vallestero Keenan and Howard Greenwich, *Economic and Equity Outcomes of a \$15/hr Minimum Wage in Seattle*, Puget Sound Sage, April 2014,
- http://www.pugetsoundsage.org/downloads/Economic%20and%20Equity%20Outcomes%20of%20a%20\$15%20Minimum%20Wage%20in%20Seattle 1.pdf.
- ¹⁶ Nicole Vallestero Keenan and Howard Greenwich, *The Economic Impacts of a Transportation and Hospitality Living Wage in the City of SeaTac*, Puget Sound Sage, September 2013, http://www.pugetsoundsage.org/downloads/PSSage%20-%20Economic%20Analysis%20of%20SeaTac%20Living%20Wage%20-%209-25-13.pdf.
- ¹⁷ David Cooper, *Raising the D.C. Minimum Wage to \$15 by 2020 Would Lift Wages for 114,000 Working People*, Economic Policy Institute, May 2016, http://www.epi.org/publication/raising-the-d-c-minimum-wage/.
- ¹⁸ Eric Katz, "200K Federal Contractors Are About to Get a Pay Raise," *Government Executive*, October 7, 2014, http://www.govexec.com/contracting/2014/10/200k-federal-contractors-are-about-get-pay-raise/95969/.
- ¹⁹ For a comprehensive list of jurisdictions, wage and phase-in schedule, see National Employment Law Project, *Recent State Minimum Wage Laws and Current Campaigns*, http://www.raisetheminimumwage.com/pages/state-minimum-wage; and *Local Minimum Wage Laws and Current Campaigns*, RaiseTheMinimumWage.com,
- http://www.raisetheminimumwage.com/pages/local-minimum-wage. Worker impact estimates supplemented by Fight for \$15.
 ²⁰ Don Reisinger, "Facebook Boosts Minimum Wage for Contract Workers to \$15 an Hour," CNET, May 13, 2015,
- https://www.cnet.com/news/facebook-launches-program-to-boost-contractor-benefits/.
- ²¹ Larry Gordon and Phil Willon, "UC Will Raise Its Minimum Wage to \$15 an Hour, Heightening Focus on Efforts to Boost the Rate Statewide," *Los Angeles Times*, July 22, 2015, http://www.latimes.com/local/lanow/la-me-In-uc-minimum-wage-20150722-story.html.

```
<sup>22</sup> Kate Rogers, "Inside the Minimum Wage Debate," CNBC, September 4, 2015, <a href="http://www.cnbc.com/2015/09/04/inside-the-minimum-wage-debate.html">http://www.cnbc.com/2015/09/04/inside-the-minimum-wage-debate.html</a>.
```

- ²⁵ William R. Levesque, "St. Petersburg's C1 Bank Raises Its Minimum Wage to \$15," *Tampa Bay Times*, July 23, 2015, http://www.tampabay.com/news/business/banking/st-petersburgs-c1-bank-increases-its-minimum-wage-to-15/2238527.
- ²⁶ Marcia Heroux Pounds, "JM Family Raises Minimum Wage to \$16.00 an Hour," *Sun Sentinel*, August 5, 2015, business. http://www.sun-sentinel.com/business/careers/fl-jm-family-doubles-minimum-wage-20150805-story.html.
- ²⁷ Meredith Cohn, "Hopkins Hospital Service Workers Approve Contract," *Baltimore Sun*, July 11, 2014, http://www.baltimoresun.com/health/bs-hs-hopkins-contract-20140711-story.html.
- ²⁸ Dave Jamieson, "Massachusetts Home Care Workers Win Fight For \$15," *Huffington Post*, June 26, 2015, http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2015/06/26/home-care-workers-15 n 7673128.html.
- ²⁹ Katie Johnston, "Health Care, Airport Workers to Get Wage Hike," *The Boston Globe*, October 16, 2014, https://www.bostonglobe.com/business/2014/10/15/health-care-airport-workers-get-wage-hike/ZW1CWTFVS6e3ZbteD59nVN/story.html.
- ³⁰ Justine Hoffher, "Raising the Minimum Wage is a No-Brainer for this Massachusetts Company," *Boston.com*, November 16, 2015, http://www.boston.com/g00/jobs/jobs-news/2015/11/16/raising-the-minimum-wage-is-a-no-brainer-for-this-massachusetts-company.
- ³¹ Dialynn Dwyer, "Boston Medical Center Will Raise Minimum Wage to \$15 an Hour," *Boston.com*, December 22, 2015, https://www.boston.com/news/local-news/2015/12/22/boston-medical-center-will-raise-minimum-wage-to-15-an-hour.
- ³² Laura Newberry, "Boston, Tufts Medical Center Raise Starting Pay to \$15 an Hour," *MassLive.com*, December 23, 2015, http://www.masslive.com/news/index.ssf/2015/12/boston_tufts_medical_centers_r.html.
- ³³ Priyanka Dayal McCluskey, Beth Israel Raises Minimum Wage to \$15 an Hour," *Boston Globe*, December 29, 2015, https://www.bostonglobe.com/business/2015/12/29/beth-israel-deaconess-raises-minimum-wage-hour/NUy1m9DD7GNZprlSs9UH9K/story.html.
- ³⁴ Heesun Wee, "Look What Start-Ups Already Pay \$15 Minimum Wage," *CNBC*, April 5, 2016, http://www.cnbc.com/2016/04/05/some-gig-economy-start-ups-already-paying-15-an-hour.html.
- ³⁵ Allison Aubrey, 'A Burger Joint Pays \$15 an Hour. And, Yes, It's Making Money," *National Public Radio*, December 4, 2014, http://www.npr.org/sections/thesalt/2014/12/04/368442087/a-burger-joint-pays-15-an-hour-and-yes-its-making-money.
- ³⁶ Neal Anthony, "Union says Allina Contract Establishes \$15 Minimum Wage," *Star Tribune*, April 17, 2015, http://www.startribune.com/union-says-allina-contract-establishes-15-minimum-wage/300405611/.
- ³⁷ "U of MN Clerical Union Wins \$15 Wage and 6 Weeks Maternity Leave," *Fight Back! News*, December 16, 2015, http://www.fightbacknews.org/2015/12/16/u-mn-clerical-union-wins-15-wage-and-6-weeks-maternity-leave.
- ³⁸ "Union, UR Reach Contract Agreement," Democrat & Chronicle, October 17, 2014,
- http://www.democratandchronicle.com/story/money/business/2014/10/17/union-ur-reach-contract-agreement/17457939/.
- ³⁹ David Robinson, "Peekskill Nonprofit Raises Its Minimum Wage to \$15 an Hour," Lohud, August 5, 2015,
- http://www.lohud.com/story/news/2015/08/05/peekskill-health-care-nonprofit-minimum-wage-15-hour/31128635/.
- ⁴⁰ Scott Jaschik, "NYU Ups Minimum Wage to \$15 for Students," *Inside Higher Ed*, March 2, 2016,

 $\underline{https://www.insidehighered.com/quicktakes/2016/03/25/nyu-ups-minimum-wage-15-students}.$

- ⁴¹ Catie Edmondson, "Columbia to Pay Student Workers \$15 an Hour," *Columbia Spectator*, March 28, 2016, http://columbiaspectator.com/news/2016/03/28/columbia-pay-students-workers-15-hour.
- ⁴² Heesun Wee, op. cit.
- ⁴³ Malia Spencer, "Exclusive: Fast-Growing Ruby Receptionists Adopts \$15 Minimum Wage," *Portland Business Journal*, April 28, 2015, http://www.bizjournals.com/portland/blog/techflash/2015/04/fast-growing-ruby-receptionists-adopts-15-minimum.html.
- ⁴⁴ Debra Erdley, "Duquesne University to Raise Minimum Wage Floor," *TribLive*, May 26, 2015, http://triblive.com/news/allegheny/8441919-74/wage-duquesne-hour.
- ⁴⁵ Karen Mansfield and Rick Shrum, "Washington Hospital Workers Win New Contract," *Observer-Reporter*, February 10, 2016, http://www.observer-reporter.com/20160210/washington hospital workers win new contract.
- ⁴⁶ Ben Schmitt, "UPMC to Increase Minimum Starting Wage to \$15 an Hour," *TribLive*, March 29, 2016, http://triblive.com/news/adminpage/10221461-74/upmc-hour-employees.
- ⁴⁷ Amelia Abromaitis, "Thousands of PA Nursing Home Workers win \$15 in Contract Negotiations," *SEIU Healthcare Pennsylvania Blog*, April 5, 2016, http://www.seiuhcpa.org/2016/04/05/thousands-of-pa-nursing-home-workers-win-15-in-contract-negotiations/.
- ⁴⁸ Ben & Jerry's, *Values: How We Do Business: Livable Wage*, http://www.benjerry.com/values/how-we-do-business/livable-wages.

²³ Associated Press, "Internet Truck Stop to Increase Minimum Wage to \$15 per Hour," *The Seattle Times*, July 4, 2015, http://www.seattletimes.com/nation-world/internet-truckstop-to-increase-minimum-wage-to-15-per-hour/.

²⁴ Jeanne Sahadi, "Bank to Pay Everyone at Least a 'Living Wage'," *CNN Money*, September 30, 2014, http://money.cnn.com/2014/09/29/smallbusiness/living-wage/.

- ⁴⁹ Ansel Herz, "Central Co-op Grocery Store Raises Entry-Level Wage to \$15 Per Hour, Seven Years Ahead of Schedule," *The Stranger*, January 22, 2015, http://slog.thestranger.com/slog/archives/2015/01/22/central-central-co-op-grocery-store-raises-entry-level-wage-to-15-per-hour-seven-years-ahead-of-schedule.
- ⁵⁰ Victor Balta, "UW to Raise Minimum Wage for Workers to \$15 an Hour," *UW Today*, September 28, 2015, http://www.washington.edu/news/2015/09/28/uw-to-raise-minimum-wage-for-workers-to-15-an-hour/.
- ⁵¹ UW Credit Union, *UW Credit Union Commits to \$15.00 Wage by 2017*, June 9, 2016, https://www.uwcu.org/PressRoom/PressReleases/View.aspx?id=222.
- ⁵² Aetna, Wage Decision Sparks New Conversations About Income Inequality, https://news.aetna.com/2015/05/wage-decision-sparks-new-conversations-income-inequality/.
- ⁵³ Rosa Goldensohn, "Amalgamated Bank Raises Its Minimum Wage to \$15 per Hour," *DNAInfo*, August 6, 2015, https://www.dnainfo.com/new-york/20150806/chelsea/amalgamated-bank-raises-its-minimum-wage-15-per-hour.
- ⁵⁴ Hari Ravichandran, "Why Paying a Living Wage is Smart Business," *Entrepreneur*, May 13, 2015, https://www.entrepreneur.com/article/246112.
- ⁵⁵ "Nationwide Insurance to Raise Its Minimum Hourly Wage to \$15," *Insurance Journal*, September 9, 2015, http://www.insurancejournal.com/news/national/2015/09/09/381210.htm.
- ⁵⁶ Becky Yerak, "Allstate Raises Minimum Pay to \$15 an Hour," *Chicago Tribune*, May 16, 2016, http://www.chicagotribune.com/business/ct-allstate-15-minimum-0517-biz-20160516-story.html.
- ⁵⁷ Darren Fishell, "Jackson Lab to Raise Minimum Wage to \$15 for 539 in Maine," *BDN Maine*, July 12, 2016, http://bangordailynews.com/2016/07/12/business/jackson-lab-to-raise-minimum-wage-to-15/.
- ⁵⁸ "Missouri Home Care Attendants Overwhelmingly Ratify Historic First Contract," *Labor Tribune*, December 16, 2014, http://labortribune.com/missouri-home-care-attendants-overwhelmingly-ratify-historic-first-contract/.
- ⁵⁹ Lisa Baertlein, "McDonald's Raising Average Worker Wage to About \$10 an Hour," *Reuters*, April 2, 2015, http://www.reuters.com/article/us-mcdonalds-minimumwage-idUSKBN0MS5A220150402.
- 60 Walmart, More Than One Million Walmart Associates to Receive Pay Increase in 2016, January 20, 2016, http://news.walmart.com/news-archive/2016/01/20/more-than-one-million-walmart-associates-receive-pay-increase-in-2016.
- ⁶¹ Chris Isidore, "TJ Maxx, Marshall's to Hike Minimum Wage for Workers," *CNN Money*, February 26, 2015, http://money.cnn.com/2015/02/25/news/companies/tj-maxx-minimum-wage/.
- ⁶² Aviva Shen, "Why Gap is Raising Its Minimum Wage to \$10," *ThinkProgress*, February 19, 2014, https://thinkprogress.org/why-gap-is-raising-its-minimum-wage-to-10-cfed415b958b#.u3fjv7qq8.
- ⁶³ Daniel Roberts, "This Big Retailer Just Raised Its Minimum Wage for U.S. Workers Again," Fortune, June 24, 2015, http://fortune.com/2015/06/24/ikea-hikes-minimum-wage/.
- ⁶⁴ Nandita Bose, "Exclusive: Target Increases Minimum Wage to \$10 an Hour Sources," *Reuters*, April 18, 2016, http://www.reuters.com/article/us-target-wages-exclusive-idUSKCN0XF2L4. Target's previous wage increase to \$9.00 affected an estimate 76,200 workers.
- ⁶⁵ Adam Hartung, "JPMorgan Chase And Starbucks Minimum Wage Increases -- Just Following Trends," *Forbes*, July 13, 2016, http://www.forbes.com/sites/adamhartung/2016/07/13/starbucks-and-jpmorganchase-minimum-wage-increases-just-following-trends/#152a2062139c.
- 66 Ibid.
- ⁶⁷ Shane Ferro, "Costco Just Gave Its Lowest-Paid Workers a Raise," *Huffington Post*, March 3, 2016, http://www.huffingtonpost.com/entry/costco-minimum-wage-increase-wage_us_56d87da5e4b0ffe6f8e86e00. A previous estimate put the number of affected workers at 67,600.
- ⁶⁸ Rosanna Xia, "Cal State and Faculty Union Agree to 10.5% Salary Raise Over Three Years," *Los Angeles Times*, April 8, 2016, http://www.latimes.com/local/lanow/la-me-ln-cal-state-salary-raise-20160408-story.html.
- ⁶⁹ Michelle Mowad, "LAUSD Will Raise Minimum Wage for Cafeteria Workers, Custodians to \$15/Hr," *Echo Park Patch*, July 1, 2014, http://patch.com/california/echopark/lausd-will-raise-minimum-wage-for-cafeteria-workers-custodiansto-15hr.
- ⁷⁰ Jessica Bartlett, "Steward Health to Give 5,000 Union Workers Raises in New Contract," *Boston Business Journal*, August 2, 2016, http://www.bizjournals.com/boston/blog/health-care/2016/08/steward-health-to-give-5-000-union-workersraises.html.
- ⁷¹ David Migoya, "Unionized Janitors in Denver Metro Area Ratify New Contract, Deal Covering 27 Companies in 180 Buildings Means \$15/Hour Pay," *The Denver Post*, updated July 14, 2016, http://www.denverpost.com/2016/06/30/denver-janitors-union-new-contract/.
- ⁷² "Florida Nursing Home Workers Win Minimum Wage Increase Putting Thousands On Path To \$15," *West Orland News*, May 26, 2016, http://westorlandonews.com/florida-nursing-home-workers-win-minimum-wage-increase-puttingthousands-on-path-to-15/.
- ⁷³ Maddi Shaw, "Bellows Falls Restaurant Jump-Starts \$15 Minimum Wage," *Brattleboro Reformer*, June 8, 2016, http://www.reformer.com/stories/bellows-falls-restaurant-jump-starts-15-minimum-wage,141878.
- ⁷⁴ Bryce Covert, "Diner Says Tipping Is 'Contrary' To Its 'Staff-Oriented Model,' Drops It In Favor Of Better Wages," *Think Progress*, July 15, 2015, https://thinkprogress.org/diner-says-tipping-is-contrary-to-its-staff-oriented-model-drops-it-infavor-of-better-wages-cd62a3b69f13#.umz4yq8xc.

⁷⁵ Dan Seufert, "Meredith winery hikes its hourly wage to \$15," *New Hampshire Union Leader*, August 18, 2016, http://www.unionleader.com/article/20160819/NEWS02/160819106.

⁷⁶ Alex Steed, "Why my Company Settled on \$15 per Hour Starting Wage," *BDN Maine*, October 9, 2015, http://bangordailynews.com/2015/10/09/opinion/contributors/why-my-company-settled-on-15-per-hour-startingwage/.

⁷⁷ The last jurisdiction to eliminate the tipped sub-minimum wage was Minnesota, which, in 1984, adopted legislation that gradually eliminated this outmoded wage structure. See Government of Minnesota, Office of the Revisor of Statutes, *1984 Minnesota Session Laws*, "Laws of Minnesota 1984: Chapter 636-S.F.No. 433: An Act Relating to Labor; Regulating the Minimum Wage by Phasing Out the Tip Credit; Amending Minnesota Statutes 1982, section 177.28, subdivision 4," https://www.revisor.mn.gov/laws/?year=1984&Chapter&id=636.

⁷⁸ U.S. Department of Labor, Wage and Hour Division, *Minimum Wages for Tipped Employees*, August 1, 2016, https://www.dol.gov/whd/state/tipped.htm.

⁷⁹ Restaurant Workers Center (ROC) United, and the National Employment Law Project, *The Case for Phasing Out Maine's Subminimum Wage For Tipped Workers*, October 2016, http://nelp.org/content/uploads/Maine-Sub-Minimum-Wage-Report.pdf.

⁸⁰ National Employment Law Project analysis of Occupational Employment Statistics, *May 2015 Metropolitan and Nonmetropolitan Area Occupational Employment and Wage Estimates*, Flagstaff, AZ, http://www.bls.gov/oes/current/oes 22380.htm.

⁸¹ Restaurant Opportunity Center United analysis of Bureau of Labor Statistics (BLS), May 2015 State Occupational Employment and Wage Estimates for Alaska, California, Minnesota, Montana, Nevada, Oregon and Washington, available at http://www.bls.gov/oes/current/oessrcst.htm. The following are considered "customarily tipped occupations," and are therefore included in the analysis: Massage Therapists; Bartenders; Counter Attendants, Cafeteria, Food Concession, and Coffee Shop workers; Waiters and Waitresses; Hosts and Hostesses, Restaurant, Lounge, and Coffee Shop; Food servers, Non-restaurant; Dining Room and Cafeteria Attendants and Bartender Helpers; Barbers; Hairdressers, Hairstylists, and Cosmetologists; Miscellaneous Personal Appearance Workers (including Manicurists and Pedicurists; Shampooers; Makeup Artists, Theatrical and Performance; and Skincare Specialists); Baggage Porters, Bellhops, and Concierges; Taxi Drivers and Chauffeurs; and Parking Lot Attendants.

 ⁸² Economic Policy Institute and Oxfam America, Few Rewards: An Agenda to Give America's Working Poor a Raise, 2016, https://www.oxfamamerica.org/static/media/files/Few_Rewards_Report_2016_web.pdf.
 83 Ibid.